TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

October 12, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Chief Kilmer, Cicely Richardson, Eva Daniels, Ruth Hook, Roger Hadlock, Carl Schmidt, Jeff Goodrich, Todd Hindinger, Sheri Clifford 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Chief Kilmer reported he had to change to winter tires on the cruiser due to a flat and discovered the summer tires too worn to save.  He wanted to thank Roger Hadlock for his assistance in changing the flat tire.

Chief Kilmer discussed his meeting with Cooley regarding channeling public complaints on a formal complaint form.  Discussion continues on implementing a template form to make it beneficial for the Board to deal with complaint issues.

Chief Kilmer reported meeting with Allan Treadwell regarding the computer/router issues at the town office.  The Police Department should have its own sub-net and Chief Kilmer explained the process for upgrading to a secure network to be compliant with police standards.

The Board asked that Chief Kilmer draft a request for quotes regarding this scope of work so the department will be compliant by early spring.

The Board scheduled Chief Kilmer’s employee evaluation for Monday, October 17th at 5:30 PM at the town office.

Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the September Activity Report and Run Reports, the department is at 95 calls to date compared to 103 calls at this time last year.

Chief Straight reported the yearly truck maintenance will be completed within the next thirty days, Engine 1 and Engine 3 will be pump tested for certification, the AFG Grant is being drafted for submittal, the department will be adding additional run cards with other towns due to the low water table and being able to have sufficient water for firefighting.

Chief Straight attended a memorial at the NH Firefighters Academy for Charlie Waterbury and other NH firefighters who lost their lives this year.

Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported the roadside mowing and paving on Archertown Road are complete, winter sand is ready and the department continues to grade and ditch town roads.  Hadlock stated there is one culvert on Archertown Road hill that he plans to replace before winter.  Hadlock continues to work on his budget request for 2017.
Hadlock reported he received three applications for the open highway crew position.  However, they did not meet the necessary criteria and he continues to look for a suitable replacement.  

Adams asked the Board to consider having a contracted employee for plowing and other road work needs.  This has the potential for payback with a flat rate for call-in and would save on overtime wages.

The Board agreed that sub-contracting during the winter months and in the summer as needed was a possible solution that should be investigated further.

Cooley asked Hadlock about repairs needed for Mosely Brook Bridge.  Hadlock stated there are some spikes that have worked their way up due to routine wear of the planks.  He felt the repairs could safety be done in the spring.
II.  Old Business

A.  Engineering Study
Smith reported the new scope of work was added to the quotes from DeWolfe and Schaal.  Based on cost, DeWolfe was less and has already completed the preliminary inspection of the town office and was paid for this service.  Smith recommended DeWolfe Engineer Associates to complete the engineering study of the town office.

Adams felt this was a good start, but asked Smith to parallel the study with a building inspection as well.

A motion was made to have DeWolfe Engineering Associates conduct an engineering study of the Town Office and to authorize David Smith to have a building inspector review the Town Office.  The motion passed.
B. Friends of Orford Libraries Membership Drive (Eva Daniels)
Daniels explained that the Friends of Orford Libraries would like to increase membership by having a table at the transfer station each Saturday in November.  They would also like to have the master list of residents telephone numbers to update the Orford Phonebook during this time as well.
Cooley thought there should be a policy for such requests of use of town property.  Adams stated the request was reasonable and the Board could determine a policy at a future date.

A motion was made to approve the Friends of the Orford Libraries request to have a table at the transfer station each Saturday in November for a membership drive and updating of the Orford Phonebook.  The motion passed.

C. McLaughry Floodplain Permit
Cooley recused herself for this discussion.

Goodrich and Hindinger explained they represented William McLaughry with his submission of a floodplain application permit for property on River Cottage Lane.

They explained the plans for the property and structure that have met the requirements from the State.  As all issues have been addressed and it now meets all requirements Goodrich asked for the Board’s permission and sign off on the floodplain permit.

The Board reviewed the plans and floodplain application permit submitted by McLaughry.  Adams stated confirmation is required that Jennifer Gilbert, State of NH – Floodplain Coordinator, has approved the current plans discussed at this meeting.

Adams recommended the approval from the State identify the plan numbers then all required information will have been supplied and there is no reason not to sign the floodplain application permit for River Cottage Lane.

A motion was made to tentatively approve the floodplain application based on required periodic inspections by an engineer during the construction phase and verify and confirm the States approval for plans labeled HHA Project #16-32.  The motion passed.

D. Board Reports
Smith reported he was unable to attend the last Energy Committee meeting, but will be at the October 17th Planning Board meeting.  He will ask the Planning Board to submit their 2017 budget requests.

Adams reported he has not heard from DuBois & King regarding the study phase proposal for the Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook.  He has been meeting with department heads to review their 2017 budget requests and he will draft a potential warrant article for the replacement or repair of the High Bridge Road Bridge following discussions with the Budget Advisory Committee.

Cooley reported the Mason Pond Celebration was held with a nice turn out and encouraged all to visit the site.  She has met with John O’Brien (Parks & Playgrounds) and Mark Harris, Superintendent of Rivendell Academy, regarding the care of the community field.  They discussed amending the agreement to clarify that Rivendell will mow the fields under the supervision of the Park & Playgrounds Committee and Rivendell will share in the costs for portable toilets.  Cooley will follow up with Rivendell Administration to modify the agreement.
Cooley will meet with all employees on October 17th to discuss health insurance and other issues.
Cooley asked the Board to research potential cost of living raises for the budget work session meeting to be held Wednesday, October 19, 2016.  The Board would like Bob Palifka to attend the October 26th meeting to discuss the Capital Reserve Fund.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence
Adams suggested that Clifford create a spreadsheet indicating the various requests for appropriations by outside organizations for the Board’s review.  He also suggested that these requests be part of a warrant article rather than part of the operational budget.  The Board agreed.
B. Other
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of September 28, 2016 were approved as amended.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:35 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
